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Madam Chairperson,

Distinguished experts,

Ladies and gentlemen.

I wish to extend my appreciation to the Committee for the invitation to address at the opening of the forty-first session. I am happy to welcome the Committee back to New York.  The Division for the Advancement of Women considers this opportunity to interact directly with the Committee as crucial to maintaining an ongoing working relationship and information exchange between the treaty body and the political bodies that meet at headquarters, as well as New York-based entities of the UN system.  We look forward to meeting with the Committee during your New York sessions.  
The 39th session in August 2007 was the last serviced by the Division for the Advancement of Women.  Following that session, we invested considerable time and effort to manage a smooth transfer of the servicing to our colleagues in the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights.  We placed particular emphasis on ensuring that complete records were handed over, and that the Office had at its disposal comprehensive information about work processes and the status in all work areas. We provided our colleagues with a detailed procedural manual for servicing the Committee.  As part of the transfer, four professional and one general service posts were moved from the Division to OHCHR, as of 1 January 2008, to support the Committee in its work. We were pleased to be able to assist the Office during the session of January 2008.  
Madam Chairperson, Distinguished Experts
I would like to update the Committee on the work undertaken by the Division since last August, and give you a preview of the issues that are expected to figure prominently in intergovernmental debates in the months ahead. 

Let me start by informing you about our technical cooperation, and especially our project to support countries emerging from conflict in their implementation of the Convention. We continued to provide capacity-building support to the Government of Liberia for the promotion of gender equality and the preparation of its report under the Convention.  In follow-up to a high-level consultation mission in June 2006, the Division convened three workshops in 2007 for staff of the national machinery for the advancement of women, several line ministries and other government agencies.  We convened a report writers’ workshop in May 2008, in which almost 30 Government representatives with responsibility for drafting sections of the report participated.  We are grateful to Ms Coker-Appiah and Ms Shanthi Dairiam for working with the Division throughout this sustained capacity-building effort. Plans are now being made to hold a validation workshop on the draft report, possibly in July, and we were very happy to hear that the Government intends to submit its report to the Committee in September 2008. 
The Division also assisted Haiti in the preparation of its report.  Following an invitation from the Minister for the Status of Women, the Division conducted a high-level consultation mission to Haiti in April 2007, with the participation of two Committee members, namely Ms Gaspard and Ms Tavares da Silva. We supported a validation workshop on the draft report in February 2008, which benefited greatly from Ms Gaspard inputs and guidance of Ms Huguette Gnacadja, a former CEDAW expert, supported the State party in the finalization of the report.  As a successful conclusion of this effort,Haiti submitted its report last May.
I would like to take this opportunity to thank CEDAW experts for their continuing contribution to the Division’s work, as well as our colleagues in the United Nations Missions in Liberia and Haiti for their support.  The Division, within its resources and at the request of Governments, will continue to support the implementation of the Convention in countries emerging from conflict, and hopes in particular to assist those States parties with long overdue reporting obligations.     

Madam Chairperson, Distinguished Experts,
The question of violence against women has clearly become an issue that receives priority attention from Governments and other stakeholders.  The momentum generated by the Secretary-General’s study launched in October 2006, has accelerated.  The General Assembly has given critical impetus to this work and intergovernmental bodies and entities of the UN system are responding with increased urgency to this challenge.  On 19 June, the Security Council held an open debate on women, peace and security and unanimously adopted a resolution (SC resolution 1820(2008)) that focuses on the question of sexual violence.  At the national level, Governments, civil society and other stakeholders are strengthening coordinated approaches to tackling this scourge.  

On 25 February 2008, the opening day of the 52nd session of the Commission on the Status of Women, the Secretary-General of the United Nations launched his system-wide multi-year campaign to eliminate violence against women and girls through 2015, coinciding with the target date for the Millennium Development Goals.  The campaign is developing around two key pillars, namely a multi-year system-wide UN strategy in support of national capacity development objectives by 2015, and a communications strategy of global advocacy by the Secretary-General and senior officials of the United Nations system.  Together, these efforts will support the Campaign’s objectives – to increase public awareness, political will and resources in support of concrete action at national level to prevent and respond to violence against women and girls.    
The Division continues to contribute actively to the UN system’s work to address violence against women. Our efforts aim to develop new and improved tools and materials to assist different stakeholders to act to eliminate violence against women, in compliance with their treaty obligations and policy commitments.  Based on a mandate from the General Assembly, we are developing a coordinated database on violence against women.  We have also continued to work on the question of indicators on violence against women, an effort we had initiated already during the preparatory process for the Secretary-General’s study.  Towards this end, we convened an expert group meeting last October, together with the UN ECE and the United Nations Statistics Division, and in collaboration with the four other regional commissions.  The meeting proposed a set of prevalence indicators to measure violence against women, which was discussed by the Commission on the Status of Women and the Statistics Commission in March 2008.  I am very pleased that the Statistics Commission has created a group of Friends of the Chair to conduct an in-depth technical review of proposed indicators to measure violence against women and will take up the issue at its session in February 2009.  

More recently, the Division convened an expert group meeting on good practices in legislation on violence against women, in collaboration with the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, in Vienna last May. Experts from around the world analyzed different legal frameworks for addressing violence against women; assessed lessons learned in the implementation of such legislation; and identified good practices and standards for legislation on violence against women.  Building on experience gained over the last 10 to 15 years on the use of legislation as a crucial element in comprehensive strategies for addressing violence against women, participants developed guidelines and a model framework for legislation on violence against women. We hope to use these tools to assist States in enhancing existing, and developing new legislation on violence against women. The report of the meeting, including the guidelines, will be finalized later this summer.  
I would like to take this opportunity to thank you, Mme Chairperson, for your active participation in this meeting. Let me also thank you for your important contribution to the work of the 52nd session of the CSW.  
Mme Chairperson, Distinguished Experts, 

The priority theme of the 52nd session of the Commission on the Status of 

Women, held from 25 February to 7 March this year, focused on “Financing for gender equality and empowerment of women.” To stimulate exchange of experiences, lessons learned and good practices on the theme, the Commission organized a high-level roundtable for Ministers and other high-level representatives from capitals. Two high-level experts from Ministries of Finance in Mexico and Morocco made keynote presentations to initiate discussion. In addition, two expert panels also focused on the priority theme – with participants sharing experiences on policy initiatives taken to ensure financing for gender equality and empowerment of women, as well as efforts to give attention to resources for gender equality as part of the gender mainstreaming strategy. The agreed conclusions adopted by the Commission will be formally transmitted to the General Assembly to influence the preparations for the follow-up conference on the Monterrey Consensus on financing for development later this year.

The Commission also reviewed progress at national level in implementing agreed conclusions adopted in 2004 on “Women’s equal participation in conflict prevention, management and conflict resolution and in post-conflict peace-building”. The Commission identified “Gender perspectives in climate change” as the emerging issue for the session. Moderators’ summaries for all interactive events on the themes considered at the Commission are available on the DAW website.

I am happy to share with you the agreed conclusions from the 52nd session, as well as those on the girl child from the 51st session, in brochure form. The production of the agreed conclusions from the Commission on the Status of Women in brochure form (which will be available in all six UN languages) is part of the efforts of the Division to ensure broader dissemination and use of the outcomes of the Commission. I hope that Experts will be able to use these effectively in their work, both in the Committee and in other contexts.

Let me conclude with a very brief preview of the preparatory work underway in the Division for the 53rd session of the Commission in 2009. The priority theme will be “The equal sharing of responsibilities between women and men, including caregiving in the context of HIV/AIDS”. The Commission will review the implementation of the agreed conclusions on “The equal participation of women and men in decision-making processes at all levels”. The emerging issue will be decided by the Commission closer to the session.
An on-line discussion on the priority theme will be organized by the Division from 7 July to 1 August. Information is available on the DAW website. Experts are encouraged to participate in the discussion. In addition, the Division will organize an Expert Group Meeting on the priority theme in September. The Division hopes that it will be possible for one member of the Committee to attend the Expert Meeting, as was the case at many Expert Meetings in the past.

Madame Chairperson, Distinguished Experts,


I wish you every success in the work of this session. I look forward to meeting with you all again during the coming three week period.


Thank you.
